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Academic Standards and Procedures Sub-Committee

ASP12-M2
Notes of the Meeting held on Monday 21 May 2012

Membership: 
Professor Memis Acar, Professor Morag Bell (in the Chair), Professor Ray Dawson, Professor Ruth Kinna, Professor Michael Kong (ab), Dr Jennifer Nutkins,             Rob Pearson, Jayde Savage (ab), Jan Tennant. 

Apologies:
Professor Michael Kong, Jayde Savage.
In attendance:
Martine Ashby (Secretary), Maurice Fitzgerald (for M11), Miranda Routledge (for M12-M17), Lazar Zindovic in place of Jayde Savage.
12/08
Welcome


Members were welcomed to the meeting. 

12/09
Minutes

ASPSC12-M1

The minutes of the meeting held on 23 January 2012 were confirmed. 

12/10 Matters Arising

.1 
Minute 12/03 Revisions to QAA Guidance on External Examining:

It was noted that work to align the Code of Practice on External Examining with the QAA’s UK Quality Code for Higher Education, B7: External Examining was ongoing.
.2
Minute 12/04.1 Actions Arising from Periodic Programme Review – 2010/11 Programmes: 
Members noted that Professor Dawson had investigated the possibility of further enhancements to Learn to allow staff to view modules in the same mode as students registered on the modules. This access could only be achieved if lengthy development work was undertaken on Learn, as the VLE had not been designed to allow this, or if academic staff were given access to the Learn accounts of all students. This was considered to be an inappropriate option. 

AD(T)s were encouraged to remind academic staff to include prompts within Learn to ask students to approach them if they experienced difficulties in accessing material on Learn. 









       ACTION: AD(T)s
.3 
Minute 12/06.1 Any Other Business: Norms for PGR Teaching on Undergraduate Programmes: 

ASPSC12-P03

Professor Kinna reported on the findings of her consultation with other AD(T)s over norms for PGR teaching on undergraduate programmes. She had found that there was considerable variation in practice between Schools with PGR students involved in teaching to a far greater extent in some Schools than in others.
It was noted that HR’s guidance for maternity cover referred to the possibility of the recruitment of PGR students for cover but did not cross refer to the PGR BIT guidance notes. As a result a temporary appointment made to cover for maternity leave could run counter to PGR rules. In addition, scrutiny had revealed an approval route inconsistency in that HODs and AD(T)s both signed off PGR teaching whilst only AD(T)s were involved in cases of BIT. 
A further inconsistency in practice was noted. The Graduate School provided PGR students with training, which included preparation for teaching. However, RAs who were given teaching duties were not required to undertake this training.  

It was agreed that PGR and RA teaching on undergraduate programmes should be reviewed by a small group in consultation with the Graduate School with a view to guidance being issued to Schools.






     ACTION: RP 
12/11 Enhancing Student Engagement 

ASPSC12-P04
Members received an update from the Teaching Centre on initiatives to enhance student engagement within the University. The update built upon an earlier report entitled Enhancing Student Engagement which had been considered by PQT in March 2010 and provided suggestions for taking forward the five strands of the project: induction; personal tutoring; students and student representation; peer support; learning and teaching community. 

It was noted that a considerable amount of work had been undertaken to improve the induction experience for new students. A structure was now in place to promote School-level induction. However, not all Schools were making use of this facility, and many that did were reliant upon the Academic Registry to prompt them to maintain their records. School Learning and Teaching Coordinators were seen to be in the best position to know what arrangements were in place in their Schools. Therefore, it was agreed that contact should be made with School Learning and Teaching Coordinators and their equivalents to allow the arrangements in place in a small number of Schools to be shared and to identify examples of good practice. 
ACTION: Teaching Centre/ Academic Registry
The report drew attention to the Student Charter. It was noted that the Charter needed to be embraced at departmental and/or School level. Some Schools were already considering what the Charter meant for them and were putting in place local initiatives to engage with it. 
The report would be considered over the summer together with the NUS Student Experience Research Report on Teaching and Learning to identify appropriate action.
     ACTION: MB, JT, RP 
12/12
Proposed Amendment to Regulation XX (Undergraduate Awards) 

ASPSC12-P05

Members considered a proposal from Professor Ray Dawson for an amendment to paragraph 29.1 of Regulation XX (Undergraduate Awards) relating to criteria for passing a part. The proposed amendment would allow programme boards to exercise discretion and to classify students who had not met the normal requirements for passing a part of a programme laid out in paragraph 27 of the regulations and whose marks were under consideration for examination in the Special Assessment Period.
The request had been prompted by a small number of instances of students with permitted repeat attempts narrowly failing a module and being required to resit the module in the next academic year. On these occasions, their departments had obtained waivers of regulations permitting condonement of the modules.

AD(T)s had been consulted about the proposal for an amendment to Regulation XX. Those that had responded had been broadly supportive, though a few had expressed some reservations. The Sub-Committee noted that the number of students affected by this situation each year was typically very small and could continue to be dealt with by waivers of regulations if appropriate. It therefore AGREED to reject the proposal.
ASPSC AGREED that numbers of waivers granted for this purpose should be monitored to ensure that they remained small. The Head of PTQP and the Head of the Student Office would agree on a method for doing so.
               





           ACTION: RP, MR

12/13 Proposed Amendment to Regulation XXI (Postgraduate Awards) 

ASPSC12-P06

Members considered a proposal from the Academic Registry for amendments to paragraphs 22; 28; 33-41; 42 onwards of Regulation XXI relating to the process for considering impaired performance claims to align it with the equivalent process for undergraduate students and to postgraduate reassessment rights. Amendments to paragraphs 33-41 had previously been discussed by the Sub-Committee in October 2011 (ASPSC M11/05) and had been approved in principle. 
The proposal was seen to be of benefit to students. Therefore it was considered appropriate for the amended regulations to be applied to existing students also.
It was AGREED to recommend the amendment to the regulations to LTC to come into effect from the start of the 2012/13 academic year for existing and new students.
12/14
Proposed Amendment to Regulation XXII (Taught Programme Internal and External Examiners and Review and Programme Boards)

ASPSC12-P07
Members considered a proposal to amend Regulation XXII. The amendments related mainly to the removal of independent board members from the membership of Programme and Review Boards and removal of the requirement for the Academic Registrar to approve the membership of Programme Boards. 
The proposal to remove independent board members from Board membership had originated from DALG. Responses received following consultation with other HEIs indicated that the University’s inclusion of an independent staff member in board membership was out of line with practice at other HEIs. Consultation with Schools had revealed that removing this requirement would result in a time saving for both academic and administrative staff. 
The amendments would also include the removal of the requirement for the Academic Registrar to approve the membership of Programme Boards. The current practice was considered to be an unnecessary administrative process which created additional work for schools and could lead to delays in appointing Boards. Instead Schools/departments would be asked to include a list of Programme Board members in the paperwork sent to the Academic Registry. This change had been supported by DALG. 

It was AGREED to recommend the amendment to the regulations to LTC to come into effect from 1 August 2012.
12/15
Proposed Amendment to Regulation XI (Diplomas in Industrial Studies, Professional Studies, International Studies and Professional Development (Graduate Professional Development Award)) 

ASPSC12-P08
Members considered a proposal from the School of Electronic, Electrical and Systems Engineering to amend paragraph 3.4 (iii) of Regulation XI relating to the length and content of professional training or international experience. 

The School had proposed an additional combination of study and industrial/placement work placement to allow it greater flexibility to participate in the Unitech Scheme, an international exchange involving nine universities across Europe and 15 multinational engineering companies.

It was noted that the requirements for the DIS, DPS and DIntS would benefit from further clarification. It was AGREED that PQTP should review the framework for these awards and make a recommendation to ASPSC as appropriate.



       ACTION: MA, RP

In the light of this decision, it was AGREED to reject the proposed amendment to the regulations and to propose that variations from the agreed combination of study and placement experience should be dealt with via waivers to regulations as appropriate until this review had taken place.    

12/16
Proposal for the Introduction of a Merit Award for Postgraduate Taught Programmes 

ASPSC12-P09
Members considered a proposal from the Academic Registry for the introduction of a Merit Award for Postgraduate Taught programmes. The proposal was being made in response to a number of requests by staff and students for the introduction of an additional class for postgraduate taught students between pass and distinction. 
Whilst it was recognised that the introduction of the award could result in a greater number of appeals, it was also acknowledged that the possibility of gaining a merit award could act as an incentive to students to achieve higher marks. The award would also benefit PGT students who wished to apply to HEIs which make offers for PhD conditional upon an applicant achieving a Merit level or above and could allow students to stand out from other applicants when seeking employment. 
The Sub-Committee was supportive of the proposal to introduce the new merit award. It agreed that the criteria for the award should mirror the criteria for the distinction award as much as possible. It would therefore be made available for students on PGT Master’s, Postgraduate Diploma and Postgraduate Certificate programmes. Students who met the requirements for the relevant award would be eligible for a merit if they had the appropriate level of credits (180/120/60 respectively) and a programme mark of 60+ per cent.
It was agreed that the award should only be made available to students who achieved credit in all of their modules at the first attempt. As the Merit and Distinction were to be closely linked, it was agreed that the Distinction criteria should also be amended to echo this requirement.
The award would be made available to eligible students on all PGT programmes. The Sub-Committee proposed that there should be no provision for individual departments to opt out of making the award or to impose additional eligibility requirements. 

It was agreed that the new award and changes to the distinction criteria should be in place from January 2013 onwards. They would apply to students actively studying in the 2012/13 academic year onwards. It was recognised that the new distinction requirement for candidates to have passed all of their modules at the first attempt could prevent a small number of existing students from being awarded a distinction. It was therefore agreed that where a student registered prior to 2012/13 achieved a programme mark of 70+ but had one or more second attempt modules on their record, a waiver of the new regulations would be considered to allow a distinction to be awarded. Departmental administrators would be informed of this option at the appropriate time. ACTION: MR
It was AGREED to recommend to LTC amendments to Regulation XXI for the introduction of a Merit Award where credit is achieved in all modules at first attempt and where the Programme Mark is 60+ and an amendment to the distinction eligibility criteria to restrict the award to students who achieve credits in all modules at the first attempt. The amendments would come into effect from January 2013 onwards for students actively studying in the 2012/13 academic year onwards.
12/17
Points Based System Immigration and Participation Monitoring

ASPSC12-P10
Members considered a proposal from the Academic Registry to modify the procedures that were in place to monitor participation/engagement of taught students. It was proposed that the week 2/3 module checks should be omitted due to the limited value that they provided and the additional workload that they created. 
It was AGREED to recommend the removal of the week 2/3 module checks to LTC. 
12/18
Module Specifications – Ethical Implications, Ethical Clearance Checks and Risk Assessment

ASPSC12-P11

.1
Members considered a proposal originating from the Ethic Advisory Committee for changes to the module specification content and documents associated with the approval of proposals for new or amended modules. The proposal had been made to put in place a mechanism to ensure that Schools were mindful of the ethical implications of introducing a new module or of changes that were being proposed for existing modules.  If approved, the changes would result in changes to the ‘proposals for New or Amended Modules’ form, the associated guidance notes and the module specification.

The Sub-Committee considered that the proposed changes could be unnecessarily burdensome for what might be a very small number of modules. In addition, the modules concerned were likely to be clustered in a small number of Schools which were already aware of the ethical implications of their module content. Other methods of achieving the same result were discussed such as raising awareness of the need to seek approval for such content generally combined with targeted advice to Schools which currently had relevant modules. Alternatively a reminder to consider the ethical implications of the proposal could be added to the module update form. 
The Secretary was asked to establish the different levels of clearance which were granted by the Ethical Advisory Committee to inform consideration of the proposal.      ACTION: MA

.2
Members noted a query which had arisen during the annual update of programmes and modules. The query concerned the appropriateness of including details of risk assessment and ethical clearance checks in module specifications. The Chair of CSC had indicated that it was appropriate to make students aware of these checks and that Schools should be consistent in their method of conveying this information to students. AD(T)s had been consulted on means of conveying this information to students. Their responses indicated a desire for general guidance combined with flexibility for Schools to adopt individual approaches.
It was noted that the University Health, Safety and Environment Manager had assisted in identifying the risk assessment requirements for a new placement module. The Secretary was asked to seek her advice on how information about risk assessments and ethical clearance checks should be conveyed to students. 



      ACTION: MA
12/19 Student Experience Research Report on Teaching and Learning

ASPSC12-P12

Members noted a report from the National Union of Students on student experience of teaching and learning. The report focused on the outcomes of the 2011-12 NUS Student Experience Research in relation to students’ perceptions of their learning and teaching. They were impressed by the comprehensive nature of the research and its findings. Students’ main motivators for learning were noted in particular, together with their preferences for assessment feedback and for ways to improve the quality of the teaching and learning experience. 
The report could be seen to be potentially relevant to a number of areas and could feed into the student engagement project and the new lecturers course.
The report would be considered over the summer together with the Teaching Centre’s update on Enhancing Student Engagement to identify action to be taken in response, particularly in making links to the Student Charter. 
       





     ACTION: MB, JT, RP
12/20 Dates of Meetings in 2012/13 

To be announced
Author – Martine Ashby  

Date – May 2012
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